Nunthorpe Parish Council (Zoom meeting)
Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 7th October 2020


Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Mieka Smiles, Stephen Thomason, Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), David Leyland (Nunthorpe Community Council), Robin Evershed (Plymouth Brethren), James Hayton (NMPFA), 3 residents. 
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence - There were no apologies all Parish Councillors were present. Cllr Smiles advised that she needed to leave the meeting early. 
1.2 Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations made regarding items on this month’s agenda. 

2. NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

2.1. Developments relating to “Big Meeting”
2.1.1
The Chair advised that there had been no “Big Meetings” since the September Parish Council meeting. A report on the comments sent to Middlesbrough Councils’ Capital Projects was awaited. He informed that a number of consultancy firms had been asked to put in proposals, a database for Nunthorpe Vision would then be produced when appointed. A meeting had been held with the NMPFA, this had been productive. The Chair had circulated earlier in the day to Parish Councillors, information gleaned from MC regarding numbers of homes on the Nunthorpe Grange site, the masterplan stated 350 homes and the previous Local Plan still currently in place stated 250. Cllr Tovey informed that when he had pressed MC, P Clarke regarding the numbers he had been informed that the masterplan was indicative. He added that the new Local Plan was anticipated to emerge for consultation in January with an adoption of this by Autumn 2021. 

2.1.2 
A resident questioned if laws had changed relating to having a roundabout on a Bypass and if there had been agreement of a name change for the Nunthorpe Bypass to Nunthorpe Grange Bypass. Cllr Tovey informed that MAPP (Middlesbrough Alternative Planning Partnership) were involved in this matter and there were differing views from the two councils. He did not believe that a law was broken with a roundabout, but acknowledged that this would slow down the traffic on a bypass. The Chair stated that planning permission had already been granted for the roundabout.  The Chair informed that he believed that a proposal on the Plymouth Brethrens proposed site had gone to MC Executive Committee and a report on this would be brought to the next “Big Meeting”. Cllr Smiles informed that proposals had been paused due to the consultation.  Mr Evershed asked if the Parish Council had a view. The Chair informed that this had only briefly been discussed, he informed of concern from some residents regarding the plans for the old site and congestion issues. It was questioned if MC would agree that they had a conflict of interest when selling land and approving planning applications. It was acknowledged that each stage would happen at different times and be considered separately.  Mr Evershed informed that he would be interested in being invited to the “Big Meeting”, he added that the Plymouth Brethren would like to work with the neighbourhood regarding the old site, he stated that most of the users of this were residents of Nunthorpe and wanted the best for the area. Cllr Smiles was asked to ensure that Mr Evershed was invited to the next “Big Meeting”.                                         ACTION: Cllr Smiles 
2.2. 
Developments relating to Persimmon and  Taylor Wimpey
2.2.1  The Chair advised that shortly after the September meeting he had attended a planning committee meeting, he had spoken against the Persimmon development, both Ward Councillors had added their objections. One person had spoken in favour of the development. The committee had 10 to 0 rejected the application. The Parish Council then received a letter from the owner of the land, Mr Thompson. He wrote stating that he hadn’t had the chance to put his case for the development. The Chair advised that he had responded explaining why he had taken the position and offered to discuss any outstanding issues further with Mr Thompson.                                              ACTION: Chair 
2.2.2
The Chair informed that Ward Councillors had been invited to meet with Taylor Wimpey and a different meeting was arranged for the Parish Council Chair and Vice Chair to meet Taylor Wimpey. This was held with Stephen Longstaff and a colleague. Mr Hayton and Ward Cllr Rathmell also met the developers. The Chair informed that it seemed sensible to invite all of the landowners to a meeting to discuss the development of the whole site. Mr Thompson had been invited to attend but there had been no reply. Mr Leyland stated that he had been unable to contact the developer to express concerns that the proposal from Taylor Wimpey showed access to the site from Guisborough Road which was not in accordance with policy. The Chair stated that this had been acknowledged, but as yet the formal stage of submitting an application had not been reached. Cllr Tovey stated that the leaflet distributed by Taylor Wimpey had been only sent to home owners along the site and he had added the details to Nunthorpe Vision social media site to inform residents.
2.3 
Neighbourhood Plan - boundary, and consultancy support 
2.3.1
Cllr Tovey had completed paperwork in order to obtain free consultancy support towards developing a Neighbourhood Plan. Following discussions with Locality, he was optimistic that funding would be possible for a facilitator to liaise between the two councils and for a second facilitator experienced in community engagement. The decision on the funding would be made on 9th October, this would enable designated status by Christmas and a plan underway by early Summer 2021 at the latest, this would enable the plan to feed into the Local Plan.   The Local Plan would override the Neighbourhood Plan but would enable more influence on both councils. Councillors thanked Cllr Tovey for his work, Cllr Tovey informed that Nunthorpe Vision would keep residents informed. 
3
NUNTHORPE ENVIRONMENT 

3.1. 
Parish Council response to Mayor’s consultation on waste disposal and fly-tipping
3.1.1
The Chair informed that following the Mayors proposal regarding fortnightly black bin collections, and initiatives around fly tipping and bottle banks, Cllr Walker had looked to respond to all elements including green waste. It was questioned if there would be a significant saving seen with the plans. It was agreed that a more comprehensive review of waste management by Middlesbrough Council is required.  Resolved:    The NPC Policy on waste management was agreed subject to an amendment relating to the disposal of mattresses.  When amended accordingly the Clerk was asked to send a copy to the Mayor in response to his consultation.   ACTION: Cllr Walker                                                                                                                  
Mr Evershed left the meeting. 

3.2 
Signage (as requested by residents) 
3.2.1
Mr Leyland had asked to discuss signage and advised he would forward something for the next meeting.  There had been a request for Hedgehogs signs from a resident, this was still being progressed, MC Mr Farnham was investigating.

4.
UPDATE ON PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES 
4.1 
Area Care 
The Chair stated that MC Mr Ward had attended the last Parish Council meeting and a follow up meeting had been organised to look at matters discussed. Trees requiring replacements were identified and a programme agreed. Cllr Walker informed that dog bins were discussed, a process was to be followed, the use and need for the bins would be looked at.  There was agreement on requirements at the Avenue Park, a question had remained on moving a rockery and agreement had been made for a move of the rocks to the hebe shrub bed, replacing 20 hebe plants, weeding and tidying and adding forest bark. Cllr Walker asked for approval to inform work to proceed, this was approved. 






                               ACTION: Cllr Walker
Cllr Smiles had been progressing connecting the CCTV after many issues with anti-social behaviour near the new seat. They would forward any information.                 ACTION: Cllr Smiles/ Cllr Walker
4.2 
Bridleways and Pedestrian Rights of Way
 
Cllr Walker had written to MC Mr Bates and a meeting had been held on site with Mr Williams. A sign on the bridleway was agreed to be inappropriate and it was noted that some way markers had been removed. The issue of the lack of progress was highlighted. It had been agreed that Mr Williams would provide an action plan and a meeting was still being sought with the Grey Towers Management Committee. A note of the discussions would be sent to the officers. The Chair stated the need to ensure that the signs were reviewed and that the green link was formally adopted. Mr Leyland stated that Cllr Smiles had a plan of the adopted roads and footpaths he asked that this be shared with the Parish Council and community.                                                         ACTION: Cllr Smiles
4.3
Nunthorpe News 
Cllr Tovey updated that there had been much interest in advertising and the first issue of the Greater Nunthorpe News looked to have increased from 32 pages to 40 pages. It was aimed to deliver the magazine free to 3000 homes. There would be a maximum of no more than eight pages of advertisements with costs offset by this.  This would be printed by the end of October. The Chair thanked Cllr Tovey for the progress on this. Cllr Smiles informed of a grant available from Middlesbrough Council named IVD communications, this was to enable groups to inform residents about support relating to Covid-19 and may be of use. 
6.2
Ward Councillor report – (discussed out of order on the agenda)


Cllr Smiles informed of a complaint regarding the vast array of housebuilder signs on Dixons Bank. The relevant officer at MC agreed that there were too many on a public Highway and was progressing. Potholes had been marked off around Nunthorpe in preparation of the work to fill these. Resurfacing on High Gill would be completed on 8th October. Equipment had been found to commence the Community Speedwatch initiative and dates were requested from volunteers for this to be organised, any additional locations to be sent to Cllr Smiles. The Headteachers from St Bernadette’s and The Avenue school had been in contact regarding poor parking and the Street Wardens were looking at educating drivers and issuing fines for inappropriate parking. A further meeting of the group looking at a Nunthorpe Community Garden would be held on 26th October, it was hoped that a speaker may be involved from a successful project. There had been no progress with the Village green. An application to the small members scheme had been made for a crossing on Clevegate, a decision would be given by the end of the year. 
Cllr Smiles left the meeting. 

4.4
Nunthorpe in Bloom 

Cllr Tovey informed that he had spoken with Mrs Thompson who agreed to produce a map of tubs. Mrs Thompson was conscious of what Mr Leyland and Mr Parry wanted to do and the volunteers available. 
5.0 TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 2ND SEPTEMBER 2020 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING
5.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 2nd September 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                       ACTION: Clerk                                               
5.2
There were no matters arising from the minutes, not arising elsewhere on the agenda. 

6. REPORTS

6.1 Clerk’s report – The Clerk had received a number of items of correspondence regarding allotments. It was acknowledged that the Parish Council owned no land and the Local Authority should be contacted for any allotments. Cllr Walker informed details of Community Allotments with the closest at Natures World. He was happy to signpost the different options.  The Clerk informed of a call received from David Young from St Marys Church, he informed that a service would take place at the WW1 memorial at 11am on Saturday 7th November, with only 5-6 groups to be represented and no parade. This would be recorded. The Clerk asked if the Parish Council wished to donate £75.00 as in other years to The Royal British Legion and if a wreath was to be laid by the Parish Council as one of the groups.  Cllr Tovey agreed to lay the wreath and it was approved that a £75.00 donation was given. 

  
6.2 Ward Councillors’ Reports – There had been no report received from Ward Cllr Rathmell. Ward Cllr Smiles had provided a verbal report earlier in the meeting before leaving. 
6.3  
NMPFA minutes – Minutes had been received from a meeting on 12th August, there were no questions and Mr Hayton had nothing further to add.  Mr Hayton left the meeting.  
6.4 
MAPP response on “Changes to the current planning system” - The technical response had been circulated to Parish Councillors. It was likely that the outcome of this consultation could come into force quickly removing the cap on house building. There were also some worrying government proposals about new planning ideas, with three zones and less ability to object. 
7. PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – 
7.1     Updates
(a) 1, Bromley Hill Close – The Chair reminded that a resident wrote that the development was not in keeping with other homes, they did not object to the extension. They felt that MC had not considered their comments. The Parish Council had progressed this and found that every case had a report produced, this was available to the public and had been circulated by the Chair to the resident.  
(b) 8&9 Church Lane – tree issues. The Clerk had queried the application, the planning officer had responded that they were happy with the application. 
(c) Nunthorpe Oaks- It had been felt that there was no justification for removing the trees, a reply had not been received. The Clerk was to progress.                                                 ACTION: Clerk
(d) Planning Portal – The Chair informed that there had been an issue with submitting comments, this had been communicated and a reply was received stating that the planning department were trying to improve the site. This had been previously taken forward as a subject for the Scrutiny Committee but it was not known if this had progressed. Clerk to progress.












ACTION: Clerk 

7.2. 
New Applications

Parish Councillors discussed the applications received. All agreed these appeared relatively unobtrusive and the Parish Council had no comments. 
(a) Single storey extension to side and rear 44 High Gill Road Ref. No: 20/0567/FUL 
(b) Single storey extensions to side and rear 6 Thimbleby Close Ref. No: 20/0564/FUL 

(c) Non material amendment to planning application 18/0695/FUL for the addition of a roof light in rear extension 3 Levington Wynd Ref. No: 20/0544/AMD 

(d) Single storey extension to front and new pitched roof over existing front offshoot 1 Harter Close Ref. No: 20/0519/FUL 

(e) Porch to front and conversion of garage to habitable room 16 Cookgate Ref. No: 20/0511/FUL 

(f) Garage conversion, single storey front and rear extensions and pitch roof to side porch and existing side extension.  3 Kent Close Ref. No: 20/0512/FUL 

(g) Single storey extension and glazed canopy to rear 6 Poole Gardens Ref. No: 20/0501/FUL 

(h) Single storey extension to rear and conversion of part of garage to habitable room 8 Wildon Grange Ref. No: 20/0479/FUL 

8. PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION

8.1 Financial Report - The Clerk advised on expenditure since the previous meeting, payments had been made for the Parish Clerk salary and Zoom subscription, the payment to the British Legion for £75.00 had been approved at tonight’s meeting. This left a balance in the account of £14,261.19. The Chair commented that he had been informed that there was a saving if having an annual subscription for the Zoom meetings. All Parish Councillors agreed that there had been a benefit in having the Zoom meetings with as many or more residents attending.  The Clerk was asked to progress and pay an annual subscription if this was a favourable cost.  
                             ACTION: Clerk  
8.2 Date, Time and items for Next meeting 4th November 2020 at 7pm – Signage to be added to the agenda again.  
8.3 Clerks contract of employment – Parish Councillors had met in private and discussed the need to update the tasks required by the Clerk and to provide a contract. The Clerk had received a response and this would be progressed further.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date …………………………………
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